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East Sussex Association of Local Councils Limited 
Minutes of the virtual Board Meeting held via Zoom on 
Monday 4th October 2021 at 2.30pm 
_______________________________________________________________________
	Directors Present 
	Ruth O’Keeffe (Chair) 

	 
	John Barnes (Vice Chair)
Keith Stevens  
Johnny Denis
Peter Turner

	
	

	Presidents and Vice Presidents Present 
	
	

	
	
	

	 
	Dr A MacGillivray 
	Vice President 

	 
	Marion Shepherd DL 
	Vice President 

	 
	David Young 
	Vice President 

	Officers 
	Trevor Leggo 
	CEO 

	 
	Emily Simpson
	Admin & Finance Asst. 


  
1.  Apologies for absence
Cllr Steven Catlin, Cllr Kay Moss, Cllr Philip Allard, Cllr Mike Garner and Lord Ampthill. 
2. Minutes of the previous meeting
The minutes from the meeting held on the 5th July 2021 were approved as a true record of the meeting, with the amendment of inviting Councillor Claire Dowling from the Southern Regional Flood and Coastal Committee to attend the next Board meeting. 
3. Financial update
Councillor Keith Stevens reported that ESALC remained in a good position financially. He advised that ESALC started with £32k and now had approx. £68k, was running in surplus and would not need to increase fees next year. Councillor David Young asked if there were any Councils which had not paid their subs, to which Councillor Keith Stevens confirmed everyone had paid to the best of his knowledge. He also advised there had been some issues with NatWest in attempting to gain access to online banking but this was being investigated.
4. Police matters
a) CSAGS: The CEO reported that the Community Safety Advisory Groups (CSAGS) had worked very well within Wealden and it had therefore been decided that this model would be rolled out across all parts of Sussex and he had been sorting out the groupings of the CSAGS to correspond with the neighbourhood policing boundaries. This should be public knowledge at the end of the month. The CEO also advised that Tania Jones had been promoted to Assistant Chief Constable with effect from 8 November 2021. 
b) Focus Groups
Mandy Jameson reported that Sussex Police had released a statement giving guidance to members of the public following the tragic case involving Sarah Everard which would be forwarded to Emily for dissemination across the Clerks in East Sussex. 
Mandy advised that she and the CEO had been making plans for the next focus groups in November and December. She confirmed there would be fewer groups and they would be less about the smaller issues. This was as a result of the success that’s already come out of the focus groups plus previous consultations which came up with the engagement working group. She reported that engagement between the police and local councils was much better and that local engagement plans contained a formal framework for the neighbourhood policing team to communicate with key stakeholders of which parish and town councils were key ones. The CEO advised there would be a Contact Improvement Group, of which he would chair, which was to ensure that everybody in Sussex would have the same opportunity to contact police whatever their circumstances. It was suggested that there should be a representative from the ESALC and WSALC Boards and it was agreed that Councillor Keith Stevens would join from ESALC. 
5. District Associations
Lewes: The CEO advised that the next meeting was on 25th October at 1.30pm. The biggest issue at the moment was the C7 and POLO. He reported that POLO was about to reshape itself to create a more constituted body so when it came to bidding for funds, it would have a greater status. 
Wealden: Councillor Keith Stevens advised the next meeting was on 13th October. There was a management meeting a few weeks ago where it was agreed that Zoom meetings would continue. The new Chief Executive of Ashdown Forest had been invited to the next meeting. 
Rother: Councillor Peter Turner advised the next meeting was taking place this week. The big issue which would be reported on was their speeding initiative. He was expecting a report which would effectively say that the work completed in Catsfield with the black cat recording device had done no more than confirm what the police had been saying all along: the only way to deal with speeding drivers was through education or changes to the road infrastructure. Due to the data they provided, Sussex Police would feel more able to deploy additional resources to the parish from time to time. One other issue which would arise related to a planning matter which had caused concern among the RALC executive. 
The CEO reported that a number of parishes were concerned about the standard of highway repairs and the lack of communication. He had asked parishes to provide evidence and 16 Rother parishes provided firm feedback of poor workmanship, communication etc. A report was presented to Assistant Director Karl Taylor responsible for Highways and he was very concerned. The CEO was meeting with Karl Taylor that week. 
Marion Shepherd recommended the ESALC meetings followed the DA meetings so that we could hear the feedback from the meetings at the ESALC Board meeting. The CEO suggested a Board meeting in early November and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Councillor John Barnes advised that the Parish Conference in Rother was taking place on October 20th. His experience in Etchingham was different from that in Catsfield: their speed watch had a measurable effect on speed. The issue was in the evenings when drivers increased their speed rather markedly.  He also reported that the County Councillor got in contact recently with regards to assessing how the quality of work could be improved in the new contract from County. The issue of particular concern was regarding potholes but also corrugating roads. This was not in the contract. 
Councillor Jonny Denis suggested we reiterate the message about SLR meetings to our members to make sure everyone was aware of them. 
Councillor Keith Stevens said his parish council had been complaining about speeding and their District Councillor invited the MP to talk at an open meeting. Every organisation linked with roads and speeding attended and it was a great opportunity for residents to voice their problems directly to the MP.
Councillor Peter Turner said many roads were concrete roads which had been resurfaced so the surface would come off but it never became deep enough to become a pothole. 
Councillor Keith Stevens said he was following Essex County as parishes and towns were allowed to take charge of road repairs and hedge cutting. The CEO commented that WSCC had an agreement with Burgess Hill and Haywards Heath about 5 years ago that the town council would carry out repairs for itself and surrounding parishes. When the contract was up for renewal, the funding was withdrawn as it was deemed too complicated. 
6. Housing Working Party
Councillor David Young discussed “A Near Perfect Planning Future for Communities”. Councillor John Barnes said there were two distinct aspects which needed to be monitored: the housing quango had a huge programme of 130,000 affordable houses to build in the next 5 years at a rushed subsidy of £57,000 per house. There were four types of tenure (homes for the elderly, rent to buy, shared ownership and rent). There was concern in a number of parishes that a tighter prescription was needed to say ownership to rent should be about 7 to 3; socially this would be desirable as mixed developments were needed. He advised that Optimo were on a major buying spree and this had had a bad impact on one village, but they were looking at more estates across Rother. Councillor John Barnes also commented that one of the problems was two-fold: 80% of Rother was AONB so an abatement formula was needed to recognise when land was available. He also commented on the housing supply issue: even within the new NPPF, the number of planning permissions granted was not recognised. 
Councillor David Young said there was a lack of social housing which was where Optivo came in. He commented that Ewhurst PC was looking at building their own houses to make available for those who needed them. The CEO agreed that parish councils developing its own properties to let was a fantastic idea, stating that it was the ultimate mark of a parish council supporting its community and the sustainability of that community for any council with the Power of General Competence.. 
Councillor Jonny Denis advised that Glynde & Beddingham rented properties out and that they had supported Community Land Trusts to help pay for a number of other homes. 
7. Flooding Strategy 
Alex MacGillivray wrote a report which he would send to Emily to share with the Board. He also confirmed he would be attending a Webinar in a few weeks’ time on which he would report on at the next Board meeting. 
8. Clerks Forum & Chairman’s Forum
The CEO confirmed that the Forums had been very successful and that the turnout was very good due to the ease of access for Clerks/Chairman. He advised that information was shared from NALC, Government as well as relevant legal changes. Ian Davison of Surrey Hills attended these sessions pro-bono and added value. A gesture to thank him was suggested and it was readily agreed that a case of red wine would be sent to him. It was also confirmed that Inspector Oli Fisher from the Rural Crime Team would be invited to attend the next Chairman’s Forum.  
9. Training Update
The CEO reported that ESALC had an effective, composite new councillors and chairman’s training which was carried out within a two hour period. The New Clerks training was run by Steven Trice on demand, planning sessions run by Flo Churchill were very popular, as well as finance training with Keith Robertson. He commented on the new Leadership training which would be run by David Foster, an MBA lecturer. Where councils were struggling with Code of Conduct, two ex-Monitoring Officers can provide training on this: Anne Bott and Catherine Knight. 
10. Clerks Recruitment
The CEO shared his concerns that there were fewer candidates for clerks vacancies than there were a couple of years ago. He reported that there were recently 7 vacancies in East Sussex and 5 of them only received one applicant per vacancy. When a vacancy arises, the Council want an experienced Clerk which requires poaching one from another Council, which only increases the hourly rate. WSALC have set up a Recruitment Working Party and the Chairman had asked if ESALC wanted to be involved in a joint project. It was agreed that WSALC should carry out their own research and ESALC would take note as opposed to join in. 
Councillor Keith Stevens shared his view that the problem was three-fold: Clerks were not paid enough, their title needed to change, and Clerks talk to each other so they were aware why Clerks had resigned and the particular council gains a poor reputation etc. The CEO agreed and advised it was all about supply and demand with regards to Clerks pay. 
Councillor John Barnes advised their Clerk was writing a brief about the roles within the Parish Council in a local magazine to educate the public and make them aware of the positions available. 
Councillor Jonny Denis agreed that the title of Clerk should be changed to something more professional. There was also a discussion on whether small parishes should federate, to which there were mixed opinions. 
Councillor Peter Turner agreed that communicating locally was important and advised that as a large parish, there were two ecclesiastical magazines within the parish and regular articles were written about what the Parish Council was doing. He suggested NALC guidance could be placed on the website and then magazine articles could draw people’s attention to it. 
Councillor John Barnes asked how Councils communicate information to their parishes and suggested we ask the question. 
11. AGM & Draft Conference Agenda
The CEO and Board discussed the themes for the Conference and it was agreed that climate change and speeding would be the main themes. It was also agreed that Councillor John Barnes would speak to the CEO regarding potential speakers. It was suggested that the experience of parish councils who were ahead of the game in terms of climate change and then somebody from the High Weald unit about how you adapt climate change policies to a particular landscape would be beneficial. 
12. Safer Roads – support for 20mph
Councillor Johnny Denis had wanted to know what ESALC could do to facilitate discussions surrounding safer roads. Councillor John Barnes said he wanted to press NALC for a new national policy for unclassified roads to educate drivers of rural lanes. He also believed they should be reclassified to 40mph. 
The CEO advised the Board that parish councils had the power to contribute to the work of the Highways Authority in matters of road safety. He also suggested Chief Inspector Habs Rahman from Safer Sussex Roads Partnership as a speaker at the ESALC Conference could be beneficial, with talks then on 20mph through villages and 40mph in rural areas. Councillor Johnny Denis agreed with Habs Rahman as a speaker. Parish councils and their bid for Community Match Funding was also discussed as a potential topic for debate: is there enough money in the pot? Should County be allocating a larger budget? 
It was agreed that the CEO would send a possible list of topics for discussion to the Board who could then choose two or three. It was also agreed that Huw Merriman MP would be invited to the meeting organised by Councillor David Young. 
13. Ashdown Forest
The CEO reported that a meeting with new CE James Adler took place between himself and the Chairmen of both WSALC and ESALC. He said that 47 car parks exist in Ashdown Forest which have to maintain, and at present, they are all free but they are looking to introduce charges. They have to generate revenue. He confirmed James had been invited to the Wealden ALC meeting to discuss further. 
Councillor Peter Turner advised his Council took over a free car park and that it had implemented a donation box and said this worked very well. 
Marion Shepherd left the meeting at 4.45pm. 
14. Staffing for ESALC
Emily Simpson left the meeting and re-joined at the start of agenda item 15. It was agreed that Emily would receive a salary increase in line with her 6 month probation. 
15. Any other matters raised by Board members
Dr Alex MacGilivray reported that The Wealden Line Campaign had re-submitted an application to the government regarding the Uckfield to Lewes railway line for funding via the The Ideas Fund which forms part of the Restoring Your Railway Fund initiative. The government had said they would provide an answer in the summer, however, at the time of writing there was still no update. The Board advised it would very much like to have some news on this as soon as it is available. 
16. Date of next meeting
November 8th at 3pm.  
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